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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On October 6, 2011, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on July 20, 2011, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

July 22, 2011.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all relevant dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant sustained a compensable injury to his right

shoulder on March 18, 2010.
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4. The claimant is entitled to the maximum weekly compensation

rates for temporary total disability and permanent partial

disability.

5. The claimant reached maximum medical improvement on May 23,

2011.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Permanent partial disability in the form of an anatomical

impairment rating.

2. Wage loss.

3. Attorney’s fees.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“Claimant contends he is entitled to an 8%
whole body impairment as assessed by his
treating physician, Dr. Jeff Evans, that he is
entitled to wage loss disability over and
above his permanent physical impairment, and
he is entitled to a controverted attorney’s
fee.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“Respondents contend that the 8% rating
appears invalid as he states only active range
of motion and weakness, subjective findings,
as the basis for the rating.  The Respondents
acknowledge the Claimant had rotator cuff tear
surgery and have requested the doctor address
their concerns regarding the basis of the
anatomical rating assigned.  In the mean time,
Respondents have begun making PPD payments to
the Claimant.  Regarding wage loss, the
Respondents note that Dr. Evans returned the
Claimant to his prior job duties for Wal-Mart
at the time of his release but the Claimant
was no longer employed by the Respondent-
Employer.  Respondents are investigating the
Claimant claim for wage loss at this time and
reserve the right to supplement this
Prehearing Questionnaire at a later date
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regarding this issue.  The Respondents
respectfully reserve the right to supplement
their contentions in the future as discovery
is still ongoing.”

The claimant, in this matter, is a fifty-eight-year-old male

who was employed by the respondent as a truck driver.  The parties

have stipulated that the claimant sustained a compensable injury to

his right shoulder on March 18, 2010.  It has also been stipulated

that the claimant reached maximum medical improvement on May 23,

2011.  The claimant has asked the Commission to consider his

entitlement to permanent partial disability benefits in the form of

an anatomical impairment rating.

The claimant suffered a compensable injury to his right

shoulder on May 18, 2010, when he fell while performing employment

services for the respondent.  The claimant underwent an MRI of his

right shoulder and began treatment with Dr. Jeffery Evans, an

orthopedic surgeon.  Dr. Evans was subpoenaed by the claimant and

gave expert testimony at the hearing in this matter.  Following is

a portion of his testimony:

“A.   He complained of right shoulder pain
after falling into his truck cab at work on 3-
18-2010.

Q.   And did you do a clinical examination at
that time?

A.   Yes, I did.

Q.   And what did he reveal?

A.   I felt like that he had a right shoulder
rotator cuff tear.

Q.   Did you make any or prescribe any
diagnostic tests at that time?
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A.   Well, he had already had an MRI prior to
me seeing him, so I had the results of that
already.

Q.   Do you know who ordered the MRI?

A.   I assume his referring physician who was
Gary Moffett.

Q.   Did you make your diagnosis of rotator
cuff tear based on the MRI or clinical
examination or both?

A.   Both.

Q.   And what – based on those findings what
was your opinion that needed to be done about
his situation?

A.   I recommended surgery to repair it.”

On May 19, 2010, the claimant underwent surgical intervention

for his rotator cuff tear.  That surgical intervention was

performed by Dr. Evans.  At Claimant’s Exhibit 1, Pages 33 and 34,

we find the operative report from the claimant’s right shoulder

surgery that was performed at Mercy Outpatient Surgery Center in

Fort Smith, Arkansas.  On the second page of the operative report

under the section entitled “Findings at Arthroscopy” we find the

following statement, “...a 2x2 cm supraspinatus tear noted from

both the joint and bursal sides.”

The claimant continued to treat with Dr. Evans for follow up

and after care of his right shoulder.  Again, the parties have

stipulated that the claimant reached maximum medical improvement on

May 23, 2011.  Dr. Evans authored a letter on May 23, 2011,which

states as follows:

“Utilizing the American Medical Association’s
Guide to Evaluation of Permanent Impairment,
4th edition, I have calculated Mr. Yandall’s



5

impairment rating and 14% right upper
extremity or 8% whole person.  This is due to
his loss of active motion and weakness in the
right deltoid.  He is at maximum medical
improvement.  I think he can return to his
regular job as a truck driver.  I do not feel
that he will be able to lift greater than 50
pounds with the right arm or push and/or pull
greater than 100 pounds with the right arm.
Those should be permanent restrictions for
him.  Please forward the information to the
Workman’s Compensation carrier for his
employer.  He will follow-up here with me on a
p.r.n. basis.

Dr. Evans also authored a letter dated August 19, 2011.  That

letter was written in response to a letter to Dr. Evans from the

respondents’ attorney.  The body of that letter follows:

“This is in response to your fax dated 08-15-
2011 regarding Kenneth Yandell.  This will
confirm the date that Mr. Yandell reached
maximal medical improvement as being 05-23-
2011 for his right shoulder rotator cuff
injury.

I expressed a whole body impairment of 8%
using the 4th Edition of the American Medical
Association Guide to Evaluation of Permanent
Impairment.  The portion of the impairment
rating that was attributable to active range
of motion was 100%.  The portion of the rating
that was attributable to passive range of
motion was 0%.  The objective findings for
which the rating were based were outlined in
my letter dated 05-23-2011, which indicated
that his rating was due to loss of range of
motion and weakness of the deltoid muscle.
The range of motion impairment was calculated
using pages 41-49 of the 4th edition of the
Guide to Evaluation of Permanent Impairment as
well as Table 15 on page 54 of the same book.
These responses as well as the previously
noted letter of 05-23-2011 were given within a
reasonable degree of medical certainty.”

During Dr. Evans’ testimony at the hearing in this matter, he

discussed weakness in the claimant’s deltoid muscle and deficits in



6

the claimant’s active range of motion.  Dr. Evans also gave the

following testimony:

“Q.   And the way that you do that examination
do you consider those objective findings or
subjective findings?

A.   Well they’re objective findings as far
as, you know, you don’t have – you don’t have
a 100% control of that test, but neither does
the patient.  But you know, after doing it for
a number of years you can tell when maximum
effort is being established.  So I feel pretty
comfortable when I report on, you know, a
deltoid strength that’s four out of five.  I
feel pretty comfortable and confident that I’m
getting the full effort.

Q.   Okay, would you liken that to passive
range of motion type exam?

A.   No, because passive range of motion I’m
physically checking the range of motion.  So
I’m doing the range of motion and checking the
shoulder in this case, versus active range of
motion where he is bringing as high or moving
it as much as he can.”

During the hearing and in the presence of the Commission, Dr.

Evans actually performed both passive and active range of motion

tests on the claimant.  Dr. Evans gave the following testimony

regarding those tests:

““Q.   Thank you, doctor.  In his examination
that you performed, active range of motion,
does he have any limitations?

A.   He still does.  He still has the
limitation of abduction (sic) and forward
flexion.

Q.   Okay, what about passive range of motion?

A.   Passive is full.

Q.   In all respects?

A.   Yeah.



7

Q.   Doctor, when you released Mr. Yandell you
gave him a permanent impairment rating, is
that correct?

A.   Yes.

Q.   And what was that impairment rating?

A.   It was 14% right upper extremity and then
calculated to 8% whole person.

Q.   Okay, and what did you base that
impairment rating upon?

A.   Loss of active motion and weakness in the
right deltoid.

Q.   Okay, did you reference any particular
charts, tables, or figures in the AMA
guidelines?

A.   Well, I just used the section in the 
guides that pertains to range of motion of the
shoulder and then on, I think it’s Page 49
where the calculation for the strength is
determined.  I used that.

Q.   Just so, I want to make sure we’ve got it
correct for the record. 

A.   Huh uh.

Q.   It looks like Page 49 is Table 12.

A.   Right.”

Given the operative report of Dr. Evans, the claimant’s right

shoulder MRI findings, and the testimony about the testing that Dr.

Evans performed on the claimant, I find the claimant is entitled to

a whole body impairment rating of 8 percent due to his compensable

injury.  While the claimant’s active range of motion and deltoid

strength testing may not be objective in nature, the observation in

Dr. Evans’ operative report and the claimant’s MRI findings are

objective.  Those findings along with the testing by Dr. Evans does
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support the claimant’s 8 percent whole body impairment under the

A.M.A. Guides, 4th Edition.

The claimant has also asked the Commission to consider his

entitlement to functional permanent partial disability in the form

of wage loss.  In considering the claimant’s entitlement to wage

loss, we will consider factors including the claimant’s age, work

history, willingness to work, education, and his permanent physical

restrictions.

The claimant is fifty-eight years old and graduated high

school.  The claimant also completed a one year LPN program at

Westark Community College in the 1980s, although it appears from

the claimant’s testimony that he never actually worked as an LPN.

Instead, the claimant began employment as a truck driver.  Truck

driving has been the claimant’s primary occupation throughout his

life.  At one point, the claimant owned and operated his own big

truck.

The claimant has been unemployed since March 25, 2010, when he

was terminated by the respondent for failing a drug test.  The

claimant testified that the respondent has a zero tolerance drug

policy.  The claimant testified that due to his shoulder pain he

awoke in the middle of the night and accidently took medication

that was prescribed for his wife instead of his own medication.  He

was later given a drug test that indicated the presence of a drug

that was not prescribed to him and his employment was terminated.

During his testimony, the claimant went through a list of

trucking companies that he had attempted to gain employment with
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but his attempts have been unsuccessful.  He also testified that he

attempted to find employment in other industries but those attempts

also meet with failure.  Given the number of attempts to find

employment, it does seem that the claimant has a willingness to

work.

In Dr. Evans’ May 23, 2011, letter he stated that, “I think he

can return to his regular job as a truck driver.”  Dr. Evans also

placed a fifty-pound lifting restriction on the claimant’s right

arm and a push or pull restriction of one hundred pounds with the

right arm.  Given these restrictions and the other factors in

considering wage loss disability, I find that the claimant is

entitled to wage loss that would be equal to a whole body

impairment of 4 percent.  This amount is over and above the

claimant’s permanent partial physical impairment of 8 percent to

the body as a whole.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witnesses and to observe their demeanor, the following findings

of fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A.

§11-9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on July 20, 2011, and contained in a

pre-hearing order filed July 22, 2011, are hereby accepted as fact.
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2. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

his entitlement to a permanent partial physical disability of 8

percent impairment to the body as a whole.

3. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

his entitlement to permanent partial function disability in the

form of wage loss in an amount equal to 4 percent whole body

impairment.

4. The claimant has proven his attorney is entitled to an

attorney’s fee in an amount commiserate with the benefits awarded

herein and the Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Act.

ORDER

The respondents shall pay the claimant permanent partial

physical disability in the amount of 8 percent impairment to the

body as a whole.

The respondents shall pay the claimant permanent partial

functional disability in an amount that would equal 4 percent

impairment to the body as a whole.

The respondents shall pay to the claimant's attorney the

maximum statutory attorney's fee on the additional benefits awarded

herein, with one half of said attorney's fee to be paid by the

respondents in addition to such benefits and one half of said

attorney's fee to be withheld by the respondents from such

benefits.

All benefits herein awarded which have heretofore accrued are

payable in a lump sum without discount.
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This award shall bear the maximum legal rate of interest until

paid.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


